MINUTES

INDIAN LAKE BOROUGH COUNCIL MEETING

MAY 9, 2007

The regularly scheduled meeting of the Indian Lake Borough Council was held on May 9, 2007 at 7:00 P.M. at the Indian Lake Borough Building.

THOSE PRESENT:



THOSE ABSENT:
Terry L. St. Clair, Council President


Michael D. Miscoe
Charles McCauley





P. Scott Moore 
John Walters
Bryan Bozovich
Patricia Dewar
Barry S. Lichty, Mayor

Daniel W. Rullo, Solicitor

Theresa L. Weyant, Borough Manager
Harry Huzsek, Superintendent

Dean Snyder, Zoning Officer

Visitors – Tiffany Wright, Pat Buchnowski, Carl Chapman, Ron Petrina, Al Diehl, Mark Griffith, Jim Lyons, Kathy Moore, Jeff Griffith, Terry Shaffer, Brad Shober, Joe Bucks, Marc Alaia, and Mary Carey.

The meeting was called to order at 7:00 P.M. by Terry L. St.Clair, Council President.
ORDER OF BUSINESS

 1.
Approve the Minutes of the Meetings Held on March 14th and March 28th, 2007 - St. Clair asked for additions and/or corrections.  There being none, Walters moved and Miscoe seconded to approve the minutes as submitted.  All ayes, motion carried.


Manager would like to add for the record that on April 17, 2007 she sent an e-mail to all Borough Council members informing them that the Borough received the additional $171,000.00 for the hiking and biking trail.  Manager requested authorization to have the Council President sign a letter for approval to request PennDot to award the contract to HRI.  Manager stated that she received 7 ayes votes. 

 2.
Financial Reports – Manager reviewed the Income & Expense Report, the Budget Report and the List of Bills for April 30, 2007.  Manager would like to add the following additional outstanding bills to the List of Bills Report:  Denise Miller, reimburse for polo shirts and a shower cap for the radio on the patrol boat, in the amount of $28.15; and U.S. Postal Service, for postage, in the amount of $100.00.  Miscoe made a motion to approve the Borough’s Financial Reports, including the amendments to the List of Bills Report.  Walters seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.


Manager reviewed the Water Works Income & Expense Report and the List of Bills for April 30, 2007.    Miscoe made a motion to approve the Water Work’s Financial Reports as presented.  Dewar seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.


Manager reviewed the Sewer Plant Financial Reports and the List of Bills for April 30, 2007.  Miscoe made a motion to approve the Sewer Plant Financial Reports as presented.  Dewar seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.


Manager reviewed the Summary of Account Balance Report for April 30, 2007.  Miscoe made a motion to approve the Summary of Account Balance Report for April 30, 2007.  Dewar seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

 3.
Welcome Visitors - Tiffany Wright, Pat Buchnowski, Carl Chapman, Ron Petrina, Al Diehl, Mark Griffith, Jim Lyons, Kathy Moore, Jeff Griffith, Terry Shaffer, Brad Shober, Joe Bucks, Marc Alaia, and Mary Carey.
 4.
Christopher Brewer, Thorp Reed & Armstrong – Bond Counsel Proposal for the Dam Remediation Project – Mr. Brewer, from Thorp Reed & Armstrong, presented Council with a proposal for bond counsel services for the dam remediation project.  As bond counsel they would draft all the required legal/bond action documents and resolutions, attend necessary meetings, provide appropriate consultation, handle settlement of the bond issue and deliver an approving opinion.  The fees for Phases I and II and assuming a closing within the next six months, they are requesting a fee not-to-exceed $20,000.00 for their services.

An overview of municipal finance and municipal borrowing:

1. Terms

A. Municipal Bonds are 30 to 32 years

B. Loan thru Rural Utility Services (RUS) – 40 years

2.
Debt Limit – Under the Local Government Unit Debt Act the Borough is only allowed to borrow 2 ½ times their average revenue (average revenue is the past 3 years).  For the Borough , this would be approximately 2.1 million dollars (non-electoral limit)
3.
A General Authority – The Borough can borrow through a General Authority and that would enable the Borough to borrow 3 ½ times their average revenue.   For the Borough, this would be approximately 2.9 million dollars.  

Mayor Lichty and Attorney Rullo have already approached the Somerset County Commissioners and the Commissioners have given the Borough their approval to use the County’s General Authority.  Therefore, the Borough will not have to form their own General Authority

4.
Petition the Court – The Borough could petition the court to allow borrowing 3.5 to 3.7 time the legal limit for emergency purposes (1/2 times mores)

By going through the General Authority, this should allow the Borough to fund Phase I and Phase II of the dam remediation project.

Options for Funding Phase III:

1.
Referandum on November Ballot – Voters would have to vote to approve the Borough borrowing more funds than what the Local Government Unit Debt Act allows.

Dewar made a motion to accept the proposal from Thorp Reed & Armstrong and to retain Christopher Brewer as the Bond Counsel for the Dam Remediation Project for a fee not-to-exceed $20,000.00.  Walters seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

 5.
Brad Shober - Shanksville Volunteer Fire Department – On Saturday, July 21, 2007, the Shanksville Volunteer Fire Department would like to have a fund raiser with an ATV ride from the ATV trail to the Flight 93 Memorial.  They would like permission to use the Borough’s road with a police escort.  The route they are proposing to take is as follows:  They would cross Route 160 (by the Huckleberry Inn) onto Entrance Drive, from Entrance Drive they would take Peninsula Drive to Palmer Drive, from Palmer Drive they would enter onto Peninsula Drive again and go to North Shore Trail, and they would take North Shore Trail clear to the Buckstown Road.


Mayor Lichty questioned as to how many ATV’s they are talking about and about how long would it take to get them through the Borough.  Mr. Shober stated that they are anticipating approximately 1,000 bikes and it would take approximately 1 hour to go over and 1 hour to return.


Mayor Lichty questioned as to whether or not they looked into the possibility of going down Route 160 to Cherry Lane Road, taking Cherry Lane Road to Causeway Drive, taking Causeway Drive to West Shore Trail, and taking West Shore Trail to the Buckstown Road?

Shober stated that the concern with this route would be the amount of distance the ATV’s would have to travel on Route 160.


Council thought that this route might be a better option, and asked the Fire Department to approach the residents who live on West Shore Trail in Stonycreek Township to see if they would give them permission to use their portion of West Shore Trail.

 6. 
Public Comment


1.
Jeff Griffith – Mr. Griffith would like the Zoning Committee to consider implementing into the Proposed Zoning Ordinance a provision that a building must be built in line with their neighbors and that no building may block the view of their neighbors.

 7.
Correspondence:

A.
Somerset County Boroughs Association-May Dinner Meeting – The Somerset County Boroughs Association is holding their May Dinner Meeting on May 17th at 6:30 P.M. at the Berlin Community Building in Berlin.  The cost is $9.00 per person.  No one to attend.

B.
Penn State Harrisburg-Chemical Feed Pump Workshop Training – Miscoe made a motion to authorize the expenditure of $15.00 for Dean Snyder to attend the training workshop on Chemical Feed Pumps.  McCauley seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.
C.
Somerset County Planning Commission-Final Plan Deficiencies for the Kickapoo Lakeside Townhouses Land Development Plan – The Somerset County Planning Commission submitted a revised list of final plan deficiencies for the Kickapoo Lakeside Townhouses Land Development Plan.
D.
Stonycreek Township Supervisors-Thank you for the Use of the Bucket Truck – The Stonycreek Township Supervisors sent a letter of thanks for the use of the Borough’s bucket truck for their project at the Grove.

E.
R. Patrick Karem-Requesting a Change in the Boating Ordinance – Mr. Karem is requesting that the Borough consider making an amendment to the Boating Ordinance.  The current Boating Ordinance states that “a Pontoon Boat shall be a boat floating on two tubular pontoons.”  Many of the high end pontoon boats have three floats for safety and stability.  Therefore, Mr. Karem is requesting that the Borough consider amending the Boating Ordinance to read 2 or 3 floats.

Mayor Lichty stated that when the Boating Ordinance was being revised in 2000, this was discussed but it apparently was missed being incorporated into the current Boating Ordinance.


Miscoe made a motion to authorize Attorney Rullo to make the following amendment to the Boating Ordinance “A Pontoon Boat shall be a boat floating on one or more tubular pontoons”and to advertise for the consideration for adoption at the May 23, 2007 meeting if possible.  Dewar seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

F.
Somerset County Planning Commission-American Universal Certificate of Completion – The Somerset County Planning Commission issued a Certificate of Completion for American Universal, Inc. Land Development Plan.
G.
H. Scott Swank, Indian Lake Realty – Mr. Swank provided a copy of a deed for Ithaca 3 and Ithaca 5 showing that the lots have been combined in one deed.  Mr. Swank is requesting the Borough to send a letter to Jerry Mostoller, Sewage Enforcement Officer, stating that they are satisfied that these properties are one and that he can issue a sewage permit.



Council instructed the Borough Manager to contact Mr. Swank and explain to him that a permanent easement needs to be placed into the deed covenant for access for the maintenance and placement of the sewage system.

H.
H. Scott Swank, Indian Lake Realty – A Mr. and Mrs. Fitzgerald made an offer to buy the home on 183 North Peninsula.  A contingency to this offer is that the Fitzgeralds’ be given approval to make improvements, if desired, at a later date.


Council instructed the Borough Manager to send a letter to Mr. Swank stating that the property owner may submit a building permit application to the Borough and the owner must conform to the current zoning ordinance which is in effect at the time the building permit is submitted and the current zoning provisions will be applied.

 8.
Committee Reports


A.
Zoning Report:


1.
April Report of Building Permits Issued - Manager provided each council member with the April Building Permit Report.



2.
Proposed Zoning Ordinance Amendment - Correspondence was received from the following:


A.  Paul and Ilona Martincsek – Opposition to Zoning Changes.

B.  Tom O’Toole – Encourage Development that Enhances the Community which is Attainable with the Cooperation of all Bodies.




C.  Pierre Goiran – Opposition to Zoning Changes.




D.  James and Carol Conley – Opposition to Zoning Changes.




E.  Sam Greenwood – Opposition to Zoning Changes.




F.  William Raymond – Opposition to Zoning Changes.




G.  Richard W. Stern – Opposition to Zoning Changes.



3.
Independent Opinion on the Safety Issue for the Proposed Commercial Docks – Attorney Rullo contacted Robert Kaufman from Frostburg University, to review the proposed dock site and to render an opinion in terms of potential safety hazards and restrictions to navigation.  Mr. Kaufman has a PHD in Parks and Recreation and has over 30 years of experience in boating safety and has professionally developed outdoor recreation plans and studied major waterways.  In addition, he has written books on boating safety and written numerous articles and conducted numerous presentations on boating safety and boating safety issues.  Mr. Kaufman has agreed to perform the visit and provide a written opinion and attend one meeting for $300.00. 
B.
Public Works:

1.
2007 Stone Bids - Bid tabulation forms were given to Council Members.  Bids for the 2007 Stone Bids were opened and quote was as follows:





            #8 AASHTO      2RC Material      #3 AASHTO      #1 AASHTO


New Enterprise Stone 
$13.10
            $10.10
       $11.60
   $11.60

  
Dewar made a motion to accept the bid furnished by New Enterprise Stone & Lime for all the stone aggregates.  Walters seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried


9. Old Business:

A.
Ordinance Restricting Where Sex Offenders Live – Bozovich stated that the committee looked at this ordinance and at this time the Borough doesn’t have any schools, parks, or any place that children congregate, so therefore, the committee is recommending that this matter be tabled.

10.
New Business:


A.
Purchase of Air Conditioner for Borough Conference Room – McCauley made a motion to purchase an air conditioner for the Borough Conference Room for a cost not to exceed $500.00.  Bozovich seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

11.
Legal Report

A.
Update on Zoning Violations:



1.
Karl Ocepek – Attorney Rullo informed Council that he is will be requesting a hearing date for a court order to abate this nuisance of the dilapidated boat house.

     
2. 
Update on the Mark Raymond Stipulation of Enforcement Agreement – Attorney Rullo reported that Mr. Raymond has completed all the work as required in the stipulation of enforcement agreement and the Zoning Officer is preparing to issue the Occupancy Permit.  Once the Occupancy Permit is issued the $35,000.00 will be released to the Borough.



Raymond Landscaping Agreement – Attorney Rullo stated that Jerry Brant approved and signed off on the landscaping plan as presented by Marteeny Landscape, Inc.  
  

Dean Snyder, Zoning Officer, stated that Mr. Brant thought the trees were only going to be 3 to 5 feet apart, and he would like to have 3 more trees planted.  
  

Attorney Rullo stated that the trees were planted as specified on the landscaping plan and Mr. Brant approved and signed off on the landscaping plan and everything was completed according to this, it was up to Mr. Raymond if he wanted to plant the additional trees.

With no further business to discuss, Bozovich moved and Moore seconded to adjourn the meeting at 9:03 P.M.  All ayes, motion carried.


The next regularly scheduled meeting of the Indian Lake Borough Council will be held on May 23, 2007 at 7:00 P.M. at the Indian Lake Borough Building.

Respectfully submitted,

Theresa L. Weyant

Borough Manager
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